Hathersage Parish Council

Minutes of a meeting held at Hathersage Memorial Hall
 on 6 October 2009. 
Present – Councillors CJ Cartledge, A Cook, D Jackson, R Olle, HJ Rodgers, A Schofield & J Shuttleworth  
In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer), J Robins (Clerk) & Cllr J Marsden (Outseats Parish Council).
Public participation

1. There were no members of the public present. 
2. There was no report from District Councillors
3. PC Richardson sent his apologies and a report. The priority profiles for Hathersage Area Safer Neighbourhood Team have changed. Profiles are now speeding vehicles through Bradwell, speeding vehicles on Sheffield Road and nuisance cars and youths at Oddfellows Road car park. Temporary CCTV has been installed overlooking the car park.
The speed radar gun has been repaired and road traffic police have been enforcing the speed limits at the above locations. They continue to monitor all incidents of anti social behaviour and take action where they can, whatever the location.
King George’s Field Trust

1. Income this month has been £103 from the 100 Club.
2. There had been no requests for donations.
3. Accounts for payment. The schedule of accounts for payment totalling £814.98 was approved.
4. The External Examiner’s report on the 2008/09  accounts was satisfactory.
Council meeting

1. Apologies.
Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Donald and Wilkinson. 
2. Members declaration of interest.
Cllr Cook declared an interest in item 4.2. and Cllr Cartledge declared an interest in  item 7.2.  
3. Minutes.
The minutes of the meeting held on 1 September were approved. 
4. Planning Applications.
4.1. NP/DDD/0909/0798, Hood Brook Cottage, Station Road. Variation of conditions 5 & 7 on planning application NP/DDD/0507/0420. The Council did not object to this application.
4.2. NP/DDD/0909/0803, 6 The Dale. New porch and extensions to the rear & side. The Council objected to this application. It was concerned about the size of the extension which is out of proportion and that it runs along the boundary wall of the property next door.
4.3. NP/DDD/0409/0277, Eastwood House, Church Bank. Appeal to the Secretary of State.

5. Planning Decisions.
5.1. NP/DDD/0409/0274, Hall Farm, Main Road. Granted.
5.2. NP/DDD/ 0409/0275 Leach House, High lees, Sheffield Road. Granted.

5.3. NP/DDD/0409/0283, Hall Cottage, Baulk Lane. Refused.
5.4. NP/DDD/0509/0430, Brook House, Main Road. Granted.

5.5. NP/DDD/0609/0464, Brook Cottage, The Dale. Granted.

5.6. NP/DDD/0609/0467, Morley Lodge, Main Road. Refused.

5.7. NP/DDD/0709/0595, 12 Ladybower Drive. Granted.

6. Planning matters.

6.1. Planning Surgeries. Cllrs Jackson, Olle and Cartledge had attended. Issues discussed included lack of feedback on planning decisions and inconsistencies in decisions. The councillors also asked about refusal of retrospective planning permission for a fence at Morley Lodge, Main Road which was generally considered to be attractive. PDNPA promised to provide feedback on this. 

6.2. The PDNPA is holding a planning day at Aldern House on Saturday 5 December. Cllr Olle and the clerk will attend.

6.3. Cllr Cartledge expressed his concern at the planning drift at Hathersage Park. Some retail units were operating there in contravention of the permitted use. He had personally contacted the PDNPA and would like it raised as a Council matter. This was agreed. 
7. Financial matters

7.1. The monthly accounts as previously circulated were approved. The treasurer reported that with 3 days of the season left pool daily admissions were up by 28% on 2008 and the resultant income up by 43%. Of this increase 5% is due to price increases, 2% from the temporary VAT rate reduction leaving 38% as the balance from increased admissions. This is greater than the 28% mentioned above due to the mix of increased admissions – 25% juniors, 46% adults, 49% concessions and 67% family – greater increases in the higher priced tickets. The wages budget is overspent. Expenditure on gas is £2,189 above budget due to increased consumption.

7.2. The Council approved an increase in the Chairman’s allowance to £160 per annum.

7.3. Accounts for payment totalling £26,571.40 (including £875.27 VAT) as previously circulated were approved. 
7.4. Councillors Rodgers and Schofield were authorised to sign cheques at the November meeting.
7.5. The Finance Committee meeting will be held on Tuesday 20 October at 7.30 pm, venue to be advised.

7.6. Councillors were asked to think of any extra items for consideration for the 2010/2011 budget and let the treasurer know. 

7.7. Having paid for the repairs to the Memorial Hall roof there is a balance remaining in the reserve fund of £29,000. The Council will consider using the reserve for:-

· reducing the deficit in the pool account

· Memorial Hall Repairs (see item 10.9.)

· repairs to the pool surround

· resurfacing of the Hard Play Area.

The Council will decide the appropriate action when the costs of all of these items are known. 
8. Consultations. 
8.1. DDDC Review of Housing Renewal Policy. This had been circulated. Councillors did not have any comments to make.

8.2. PDNPA Peak District Recreation Strategy response. This had been completed by Cllr Cartledge.
9. Parishes’ Day. Cllrs Cartledge & Rodgers had attended.
                        10. Correspondence.
10.1. Request for donation to the Hathersage Luncheon Centre. The secretary had notified the clerk that it no longer needed a donation as it had been left a substantial bequest.

10.2. DCC - Review of Parish Council’s Rights of Way Minor Maintenance Agreement. This had been circulated and was completed at the meeting by the treasurer on behalf of the Council.
10.3. Energy Saving Trust’s green Communities – offer of free Green Communities course. The clerk was asked to pass the information on this to the Environment and Allotments groups.
10.4. Nominations are now invited for DCC Young Achievers Award 2009. Nominations should be received by 16 October. Further information is available from the clerk.
10.5. A letter had been received from BT offering the Council the opportunity to adopt the telephone kiosk at the top of Crossland Road for £1. The kiosk has had very little usage over the past year and is no longer viable. All the telephone equipment would be removed. It could then be used in whatever way the Council feels would most benefit the local community. The Council decided to apply to adopt the kiosk and, if successful, will consult residents of the village for ideas on its future use.
10.6. At the recent Police Annual Parish Councils’ evening concern had been expressed that the police were withdrawing support for policing of local events. The police have stated that this is not the case and that they will continue to attend events as part of the Safer Neighbourhood programme. However it is preferable that they are not used to marshal or provide a stewarding role to events. Further information is available in DALC Circular 49/09 which may be obtained from the clerk. 
10.7. A letter had been received from Fernie Greaves re possible revision of the rateable value of the swimming pool from 1 April 2010. The amount of rates payable is unlikely to increase significantly as a result. Cllr Jackson reported that it may be possible to get a reduction in the rates payable under the rating provisions for charities.

10.8. Hope Valley Rail Users’ Group – Notice of AGM at 8.pm on Thursday 22 October at Bamford Village Institute.

10.9. A request had been received from the Hathersage Memorial Hall Management Committee for a donation towards the cost of repairs to windows and doors, and replacement tables. The clerk will reply saying that the request is being considered and ask for quotes for the doors and windows. The council decided not to contribute towards the cost of replacement tables as these are part of the day to day running costs of the hall.
10.10. Hathersage has been invited to take part in the Operation Relentless initiative. Operation Relentless is a Police led initiative which will run from 28 September 2009 and aims to increase public confidence and make communities feel safer. To support this Derbyshire County Council is working with the Derbyshire Probation Service’s Community Payback Scheme where persons convicted of non-violent crimes do unpaid work in the community whilst being supervised by specially trained probation officers. This includes graffiti removal and litter picking, fly posting etc. The Council agreed to support this initiative and suggested that the following work could be carried out:-
· removal of graffiti on playing field equipment
· cleaning and redecorating bus shelter in centre of the village 

· removing stones that get scattered around the playing field 

· clearing litter etc from the Bamford strait and Grindleford Road.

10.11. An email had been received re possible closure of footpaths over the railway. The Council decided to take no action until the official consultation document is issued.
11. Village Matters.

11.1. Car park lease. It was understood that the lease had now been signed by both parties.
11.2. Youth Club Stanage Hall lease. Councillor Cook reported that the revised lease for a term of 5 year’s exclusive use will soon be received from the solicitors.
11.3. Cllr Cartledge had sent an email to the landlord of Brook House, Main Road notifying him of the following problems:-
· drainage from the rear roof has been channelled on to the Parish room roof
· the pavement has been up in front of the shop for an unacceptable length of
time  
· despite the Parish Council complaints over such matters in the past,
building material has been left dumped on Parish Council land. 
No reply had been received and the clerk was asked to write again advising him that he was in breach of the terms of his lease.

11.4. Dog bins. The clerk had put a note in the Hathersage News asking residents if they would like additional dog bins and, if so, where. Only one reply has been received so the Council decided not to purchase any more.
11.5. Grit Bins. Some of the bins need filling. The clerk will ask for them to be filled. 
11.6. The Royal British Legion has suggested that a notice be put inside the Memorial Hall giving information on origins etc of Memorial Hall. The clerk will pass this to the Memorial Hall Committee.
11.7. The Village Centre Group had visited the vets to enquire about the possibility of siting the public toilets in the Parish Room. The Council is the owner of the Parish Room and all future enquiries should be directed to the Council.
11.8. The toilet block in the centre of the village is badly in need of a repaint. It has been suggested that this could be done as part of the Operation Relentless Initiative but, if this does not happen, Cllr Cartledge offered to get a group of volunteers together to do it. The Council will await developments.
11.9. Hathersage & Outseats Housing Needs Survey. It was agreed that there would be a joint meeting between Outseats & Hathersage consisting of 3 councillors from each parish to discuss possible sites for affordable housing. There will then be a meeting with the Rural Housing Needs Officer to walk round the village looking round possible sites. Cllrs Cartledge, Rodgers and Olle will represent HPC. The clerk will liaise with the Outseats clerk over the dates of the meeting. 
11.10. Grindleford recycling scheme. Grindleford have a scheme whereby articles taken to the Saturday morning waste collection van are removed for recycling. Cllr Olle volunteered to visit Grindleford to see how the scheme works and whether it could be implemented in Hathersage.
11.11. The Council approved in principle a request by Environment Group to decorate the village at Christmas. The clerk will send out the insurance proposal forms and notify the  group of the likely cost of insurance cover.
11.12. The clerk was asked to write to the owner of overhanging trees on Jaggers Lane requesting that they be cut back.
12. Recreation Committee.  
12.1. The minutes of the meetings held on 8 & 29 September have been circulated.
A report had been received on the initial investigations into the pool surround which indicates that there is nothing wrong with the original tank and that the leakage is from the scum channel because of inadequate back filling behind the top layer of tiles.  Quotations for the repairs needed to solve the problem have not yet been received and the Recreation Committee will report back to the Council when they have the quotations.
12.2. The Council agreed not to raise ticket prices for 2010.

12.3. The treasurer reminded the Council that 2010 was the last season for which the Council would receive the PCT grant and that, as it was unlikely that there would be any additional funding from DDDC, it was essential to start seeking replacement funding as soon as possible. He reported that DDDC had not responded to enquiries about possible grants for the swimming pool although a reply had been received from HPBC.

13. Joint Councils’ Website.  
The Joint Website Committee is meeting on 7 October to further discuss the content of the web pages. It was agreed that councillors’ names only should be listed, without any personal contact details. 
14. Burial Ground.
14.1. Cllr Cartledge confirmed that he is a member of the Burial Ground Committee. Cllr Mardsen represents Outseats on the committee.
14.2. The clerk will arrange a site meeting with Ted Noutch and the committee to discuss the setting up of a memorial garden. 
15. Bowling Club.
15.1. A dog, believed to belong to a member or visitor, had been seen going onto the playing field and making a mess. The clerk was asked to contact the Bowling Club requesting that dogs be kept under close control when visiting the club.

15.2. The club will be asked not to dispose of green waste on the playing field.
16. Circulation Pack. The contents of the circulation pack were noted as follows:
Village Centre Group July minutes

DALC Annual Report (2008/2009)

DCC b-line

The Playing Field

Victim Support thanks.

DDDC Corporate Plan 2009/10

LaFarge meeting minutes.

17. Date of next meeting – 3 November 2009 at 19.30 in the Hathersage Memorial Hall, Sampson Room.
18. Items for information or next agenda. 
18.1. Cllr Cartledge had attended the September meeting of Outseats Parish Council, the minutes of which will be circulated in due course.
18.2. School Governor’s report.
The meeting finished at 10.30 pm.
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